[image: KClogo_v_b_m2]

Metropolitan King County Council
Transportation, Economy and Environment Committee

STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	18
	Name:
	Andy Micklow

	Proposed No.:
	2021-0452
	Date:
	June 21, 2022




SUBJECT

An ordinance relating to the merger of the timberland classification with the designated forestland program.

SUMMARY

Proposed Ordinance 2021-0452 would terminate King County’s Timberland current use assessment program and merge those classified properties into the Designated Forestland program. 

BACKGROUND 

Current use taxation programs[footnoteRef:1] offer a property tax reduction to landowners who voluntarily preserve or manage lands within four categories: open space land or land in the public benefit rating system, timberland, designated forestland, and farm and agricultural land. King County's Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) administers the Open Space and Timberland programs, and the Department of Assessments administers the Designated Forestland and Farm and Agricultural land programs. [1:  Chapters 84.33 and 84.34 RCW] 


Timber land is defined in the King County Code as "a property that contains five to twenty acres of land that is devoted primarily to the growth and harvest of timber for commercial purposes according to an approved forest stewardship plan and that meets the requirements of chapter 84.34 RCW and K.C.C. 20.36.110." K.C.C. 20.36.110 details eligibility criteria for enrollment in King County's Timberland program.

In 2014, Chapter 84.33 RCW was amended to change the definition of "forestland" to lower the minimum acreage requirement for the Designated Forestland program from twenty acres to five acres. This change made the state definition of forestland duplicative of King County's Timberland program.

Additionally, RCW 84.34.400 authorizes a county legislative authority to terminate its Timberland classification and merge it with the Designated Forestland program. The county legislative authority must enact an ordinance that terminates the Timberland classification and declares the land classified as designated forestland. After enactment, the Department of Assessments is required to provide notice of the merger to the Washington state Department of Revenue[footnoteRef:2] and all participating owners of timberland[footnoteRef:3] in the County. [2:  RCW 84.34.400(3)]  [3:  RCW 84.33.130(1)(b)] 


ANALYSIS

The proposed ordinance would terminate King County’s Timberland current use assessment program and merge those classified properties into the Designated Forestland program. Administrative responsibility for the properties formerly classified as Timberland would be placed with the Department of Assessments under its Designated Forestland program. Executive staff estimate that 275 properties would be moved from Timberland current use assessment to the Designated Forestland program.

Council staff identified no issues with the proposed ordinance.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2021-0452
2. Transmittal Letter
3. Department of Commerce Letter
4. Fiscal Note
5. Plain Language Summary
6. Public Notice of Intent to Adopt
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1. Bill Bernstein, PBRS and Timberland Coordinator, Department of Natural Resources and Parks
2. Ted Sullivan, Farmland Preservation Program Manager, Department of Natural Resources and Parks
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